TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE AUGUST 14TH, 2008 MEETING


The Town of Stanford convened for their monthly meeting on Thursday, August 14th, 2008 at the Stanford Town Hall.  Supervisor David Tetor called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM, and asked for a moment of silence for our troops still in harms’ way and for a safe and quick return.  Three Stanfordville residents are currently in Iraq.


Roll Call:  

Robert Cadwallader - present





Joyce Hadden – present





Arthur Hart – present





Virginia Stern – absent





David Tetor – present


Also in attendance were Attorney for the Town William Bogle, Jr., Building Inspector Don Smith and Highway Supt. Jim Myers.


Due to the large number of people that were in attendance for the public hearing, Supervisor Tetor suggested that it be held first.  A motion to close the regular meeting and go into the Public Hearing was made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Robert Cadwallader.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – absent; David Tetor - yes.

PUBLIC HEARING:

VERIZON WIRELESS SPECIAL USE PERMIT FOR

131 MILLBROOK SCHOOL ROAD


Supervisor Tetor stated that all speakers should be mindful of others, and state their name and address or affiliation for the record.  Second questions or statements will be allowed.

Scott Olson, Cooper Erving & Savage, NYS attorney with Verizon Wireless – introduced others associated with the project: Ed Frawley - Tecktonic Engineering, Randy Wilson – Verizon Wireless real estate manager and Rick Andress – radio frequency design engineer -- are all in support of this application for a new wireless facility.  Gave background of the project, as well as stating the laws in effect for wireless communications.  The project for 131 Millbrook School Road is a 100 ft. monopine tree tower in the southeast portion of the Town.  It will have a 10’-12’ ornamental cap, with surrounding trees being 70’ to 90’ high that will screen 80-90% of the tower.

Jan Weido, Church Lane and John Royall, Bangall Amenia Road – asked for identification of roads on the maps.

Mr. Olson – spoke of collocation opportunities – Sprint tower on Rt. 44 -- and existing sites – the school’s steeple, water tank – nothing was feasible.  Checked municipal sites; worked on visuals to preserve the existing view shed as it is a beautiful area.  This is probably the best we have ever found.  Did an impact analysis in ‘07 and balloon test in ’08.    

Johanna Shafer, Decker Road – asked how much of the vegetation is deciduous.

Mr. Olsen – most are conifers.

Mr. Wilson, Verizon – no trees will be removed until further along in the process.

Elizabeth Hewitt – asked how many trees would have to come down for the tower.

Mr. Olson – maybe 20 trees; the site is 45’ x 45’.  Then showed various pictures of superimposed tower at 1½ miles, 1 mile and 750 feet, all minimal impact.

Eric Rosenfeld, Bangall Amenia Road – would other carriers be on the “tree”?

Mr. Olson – no; a design for future co-locators would require the use of a waiver provision.  A stealth tower limits the number of carriers, and then he showed more pictures.

Jerry Lerner, Ohland Road – could you co-locate on other towers, such as the one on Ohland?

Mr. Olson – no, not close enough.

William Bogle, Attorney for the Town – you are claiming a gap in the coverage, but others could not co-locate?  Others could come in with the stealth pole.

Mr. Olson – it is not the same technology.

Mr. Bogle – the tower on Willowbrook is not included in the coverage area because it is too far away.

Mr. Lerner – is the co-location clause in our Code useless?  We now have three towers.
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Mr. Olson – No, it depends on what exists and if there is room available.  It is a good provision.  Showed other pictures of “trees” such as in East Chester.

Mr. Weido – asked about the size of the unit for co-location.

Mr. Olson – usually 4-6 ft. tall, and they come out 6-8 feet.

Mr. Rosenfeld – asked if they come off the top. (No.)  Assumed the school will benefit monetarily, and asked how much they would get.  

Mr. Olson - cannot disclose that.

Mr. Rosenfeld – Would like it to be on the record that he would like to know the figures when disclosure was possible.  Also questioned why no representatives from the school were present.  Is in favor of the school having communications, but as there was significant opposition, so could Verizon give the area temporary service?

Mr. Olson – sometimes, for temporary service, such as at Cooperstown last year.

Mr. Rosenfeld – Again, there is opposition; added that a neighbor, Everett Cook, agreed that temporary service could be from a truck until this is all worked out.

Mr. Wilson – a “c.o.l.t.” a 32’ truck that is usually used for emergency services or for special events, but now we are building permanent sites at these former temporary areas.

Bonnie Hall, bookkeeper – asked about the size of a pole in a picture shown.

Councilman Cadwallader – asked if there were guide wires.

Mr. Olson – No.  The picture shown was near a subdivision in East Chester.

Mel Eiger, Attlebury Hill Road – why is the focus on the Millbrook School, but it would help me as a customer in that area.

Mr. Olson – we will provide coverage to the school but also to the surrounding area.

Lance Johnson, Fraleigh Hill Road – will it be surrounded by a chain link fence?  Is that required?

Mr. Olson – the 45’ x 45’ area will be fenced and secure.

Charles Lawrence, Leavitt Road – there is no legal driveway to that area, no sight distance; you should go through the school’s property.

Mrs. Shafer – asked about the maintenance of the “tree” and would it always look like that?

Mr. Olson – the site will have regular visits and the tower will be weather resistant; anything required will be corrected.  Spoke of the Lansingburg “tree”, has narrower limbs.

Mr. Wilson – spoke of another carrier with a 180’ pole in Bainbridge, NY, a “toilet bowl brush.”

Mr. Olson – this will be screened by many more trees and be better looking.

Bob Wilder, 329 Bangall Amenia Road – spoke of the other two towers discussed at 60 to 80 feet tall; why is this one 100 feet?

Mr. Wilson – explained the topography and the existing vegetation around the other two.

Mr. Wilder – did you check other heights?

Mr. Wilson – cannot go below the tree line.

Fred Whitbridge, Babcock Way – has two children at the school and would like better communication, but likes the view; questioned why you are focused only on this kind of technology?  There are other technologies – cellular repeaters, micro cells.

Mr. Olson – have considered many other technologies.  Micro cells are used in malls; repeaters are no good without a good signal.

Mr. Whitbridge – Asked about micro cells on the steeple or other circled areas.

Mr. Olson – it would not work; that kind, distributed antenna system (DAS) is used in tunnels, and a DAS system has more of a visual impact, so for other technological reasons, they were not considered.

Mr. Whitbridge – the micro cell technology on the steeple instead of a monopole tree? Sounds like these other configurations were not considered.

Mr. Olson – three engineers have reviewed this; with this topography, it is not simple.

Attorney Bogle – large section of the map is in the Town of Washington.  Have you looked there?

Mr. Olson – this is done geographically, not by town boundaries.

Tom Moylan, retained by the Bangall/Amenia Valley Association – represents churches for stealth structures, and was asked to look for viable structures; stated that the Millbrook School steeple is a viable structure, as well as the silo at Bel-Ayre farms.  Has done a lot of work in telecommunications.  Presented maps. Clients have donated much 
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in easements; beautiful area.  Discussed fiber optic cable, which is all around here, and the need for a fully managed telecommunications approach.  Described other types: DAS,

node configuration designs.  Showed map of pre-existing structures with “islands” of coverage, with proposed DAS propagation.  Town does need to have network plan.

Carl Merritt, Creamery Road – would these be on utility poles?  Works for the Sheriff’s office and asked if a pole comes down due to an accident, does service stop?

Mr. Moylan – yes, could lose service if poles were down.

Mr. Merritt – everyday poles come down, especially in winter.  It’s important not to lose service.

Mr. Moylan – here to just give options and information; not an engineer.

Mr. Andruss – one tower vs. 36 micro-towers?  

Sidney Davidson, Leavitt Road – Verizon has given a good presentation, but felt bullied by Verizon; is a T-Mobile customer.  This is probably true of all of the monopolies, but not the question.  For full coverage for all carriers – how many towers?  Must be far-sighted enough to get coverage for all carriers.  Incomplete as to where the other carriers will place their facilities.  Unwise to approve one facility that does not offer coverage to all.

Dave Tetor, Supervisor - we have three other towers; they are required to allow co-location, not just have one carrier.

Mr. Davidson - does not get coverage from the T-Mobile tower, so they will have to come to the Town for more coverage.  Verizon is just one; need to keep them honest. What’s good for the community is to have all companies.

Mr. Moylan – agrees that a fully managed telecommunication system is needed.  Already you have fiber optic cable for a network approach, just need a few whip antennas.  Must take a look at different options other than represented by Verizon.  They are required by law to give coverage for their customers. – just look at other options. 

Mr. Olson – this tower can have co-locators, but not four.  This model is accepted by industry standards.  Some technologies mentioned have been over-simplified; we know what works such as these rural areas.

Mr. Merritt – 36 nodes could accommodate every carrier.

Mr. Rosenfeld – must look at alternate technologies and have accommodated to get the job done --  “This tree is the best way” – certain that it has been done in other jurisdictions.  Must be other answers.

Mr. Olsen – Many here have probably not read the application?  Don’t be biased; this proposal is an excellent mitigation.

Mr. Davidson – this is a convincing argument for this Verizon application but there are other companies’ customers in this community.  Should be addressed and more technologies studied.  This tower is fine but could pave the way for five more.  It is a good time to address all telecommunications need.

Mr. Olson – can’t wait for every carrier to work here.

Mr. Davidson – Nantucket looked at all carriers, not just Verizon.

Mr. Moylan – there is fierce competition in this industry, so could be other types of solutions, and more cooperation, but they can only speak for Verizon.

Mr. Eiger – Verizon is motivated to satisfy their customers, and I switched to Verizon; there is not enough motivation for T-Mobile.  Must cover the market area, yet work with others.

Mr. Olson – Federal law requires us to give service to our customers, and we work with other companies.

Mr. Moylan – T-Mobile is using someone else’s network, a roamer; no historic precedent in this area, just large metropolitan areas.

Mr. Olson – this is not a metropolitan area.

Mr. Wilson – Regarding existing towers, they have built towers that can be extended, if the Town wants that.  If the town wants to keep them for aesthetic reasons, you can co-locate below.  We would prefer a 200’ structure, and it would be cheaper, but aesthetics are important.  Have to balance our needs with what fits the community.  This height here is good for us.

Mr. Moylan – this is a good job, the best you can do.

Richard Comi, Town consultant – has worked for the Town for a number of years, and only works for municipalities, not for the industry. Has worked in thirty states on many wireless applications.  Has heard some interesting additional things here for the first time; 
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needs to review, and has no final recommendation.  Needs final copies of all of the information presented.  Has found inconsistencies in the Verizon presentation, such as the 

height of the trees vs. the facility.  The balloon/crane test was not done the preferred way; did not speak with me prior to test, and the size of the top of the tree was not representative and not located near where the tree will be.  The crane was not in the trees where the tower will be.  Also, there is a viable area near the actual spot.  From the valley north of Bangall Amenia Road, one will easily see the “tree.”  The law requires the use of multiple carriers, so there could be multiple “trees” or have other carriers start at 15’ above the tree level, but Verizon said no to multiple trees.  This provision would need to be approved by the Town for relief.  Has not seen any of Mr. Moylan’s information yet, and would like copies.  DAS networks can cover larger areas but in more populated sections, such as Mt. Vernon, but in my opinion, DAS could work but may not be economically feasible.  Has not looked at the fiber network, or the nodes.  The school needs to have cell phone service, high speed internet, etc. and I know the coverage is lacking for everyone.  The right solution could be a tree for multi-carriers or more trees.  On the other hand, DAS has small site coverage; maybe do a combination of the two.  If you put a node in the steeple with micro cells in the gaps, you still only have a Verizon solution.  Also could go into silos.  Requests that the Town Board gives time for review of all of the information, and get written comments from Mr. Moylan.  May need engineers to present his ideas.  Still a lot of information to look at.

Mr. Olson – the law says the balloon test was complied with; no new photos were required but they were done.  The minimum width for the test was 3 ft. but did 8 ft.

Mr. Davidson – the critical issue: what is the solution for cell coverage in this area? How many years? Has only heard from Verizon.  Is the Town Board charged to get coverage for all telecommunications customers?  Not addressed completely.

Mr. Comi – The Town Board will have to consider this application, not for everyone’s service.  The Board can look at all that could happen and not just think of Verizon exclusively.  Could be more applications coming.  Spoke of inconsistencies in balloon test again, and they did not contact him prior to the test. 

Mr. Olson – incorrect, the visual was in August 2007, and was in the tower location.

Mr. Comi – reiterated that the crane test was not an accurate depiction of the site.

Mr. Whitbridge – Can multi-carriers work on a DAS network?  

Mr. Comi - Yes

Mr. Whitbridge - Difference in cost from monopole to DAS?

Mr. Comi – the infrastructure needed for DAS is not owned by Verizon, but by a third party.  Would include the cost of fiber, nodes, pay rent to utility company and sometimes even a town for the right-of-way use.  It would be higher.

Mr. Whitbridge – brother in Salisbury, CT was offered a site for a monopole for ½ million dollars over 50 years.  What is the arrangement between Verizon and Millbrook School?  There is money available.

Mr. Rosenfeld – if the Town’s consultant and the Town Board asked for a second balloon test, would you do it?

Mr. Olson – Yes, if and when it comes to that.

Mr. Davidson – DAS has better coverage and better video than a monopole.

Mr. Comi – that is bandwidth and can provide better in-building coverage, and is consistent with the strength of the signal.

Mr. Davidson – The Board must consider a system that provides better technology and a modern solution for the community for the future.

Mr. Comi – if Mr. Moylan’s map is accurate, this would provide more solid coverage than the Verizon pole.  There are still gaps in coverage in their application.  Questions still need to be reviewed and cannot make a recommendation to the Town Board now.  There have been good questions, a lot more information and Verizon has items to look at.  Do the test again?  Needs more review before any decision is made.  Recommends to the Town Board to keep the Public Hearing open, if Verizon or others want to respond in writing.

Mr. Olson – we can’t do that without empirical data.  Engineers will review.

Mr. Moylan – complicated solutions: the number of fiber optic strands and many other technologies.

Mr. Davidson – Not the first community to use DAS.  Nantucket, with its historical sites, has DAS and is not a tunnel – a good model to look at.
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Mr. Moylan – this was not successful in the beginning.


Supervisor David Tetor made a motion that this session be ended but leave the Public Hearing period open, and go back into the regular meeting, seconded by Robert Cadwallader.  The Public Hearing period will be left open until Monday, October 6th.  Mr. Tetor added that three letters/emails had been received from Robert Wilder, Molly Shaffer, David Dase and Everett Cook.   The Verizon representatives asked that they be sent copies of these four letters.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – absent; David Tetor - yes.

(There was a five-minute break in the meeting until it resumed.)

APPROVAL OF ABSTRACT #8 AND #8P OF 2008: The August 2008 Abstract of Claims and the August ‘08 Planning Escrow Abstract were approved for payment on a motion made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Arthur Hart, as follows: General Fund, check numbers 18956, 18960, 18962 – 19013 {replacement checks, #18958 and 18959 for JC Fund, check #18961} in the amount of $42,387.12; Highway Fund, check numbers 18957 and 19014 – 19033 in the amount of $171,589.42; Street Lighting, check #19034 in the amount of $584.98; and Town Hall Addition, check numbers 19035-19036 in the amount of $96,509.50. Grand total of Abstract #8 of 2008: $ 311,071.02.  Planning Escrow, check numbers 594-604 in the total amount of $4,999.00.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – absent; David Tetor - yes.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the July 10th, 2008 meeting were approved as written on a motion made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Robert Cadwallader.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – absent; David Tetor - yes.

LIAISON REPORTS: Councilman Cadwallader could not make the last C.A.C. daytime meeting, but covered the commission’s activities as per their Minutes: they are working on CEA designations for the Stanford Preserve, Whitlock Preserve and the Town Transfer Station.  They are also working on a “Welcome package” for new residents regarding their property management decisions.  Discussions continued regarding the Wappinger Creek Intermunicipal Council’s work on “Creek Week,” Community Day plans were finalized, and they discussed their ’09 budget. Supervisor Tetor will ask them again to hold their meetings when everyone can make them.


Councilman Hart reported from the August 13th Recreation Commission meeting: they continues planning Community Day events; the summer programs had received positive feedback; the pond’s water level was good since the pump had been fixed; the bath house is being re-painted; the Swim Team finished in 4th place; discussed their budget and spoke of purchase orders; the tennis courts’ gate is being repaired, as well as cleaning up weeds and repairing cracks; discussion on the Whitlock Preserve, that they would work with the CAC on getting a small bench for a fishing area; the upcoming Haunted House; and that the Rec. Commission secretary will get their minutes to the Town Clerk for the Town website.  Next Recreation meeting will be on September 10th.


Councilwoman Hadden covered the July 30th Planning Board meeting.  Two public hearings were held with no public: Uphill Farm subdivision and Molly Shaffer’s lot line alteration.  The Millbrook School Master Plan was postponed until 8/27/08; RPG development gave an extensive slide presentation, and would be the subject of a special workshop meeting on August 13th; Uphill Farm / Kagan boundary line change was granted approval as a minor subdivision / lot line alteration; Molly Shaffer’s lot line alteration was granted; the Budnik lot line alteration on Layton Road needs to have Highway approval for a driveway location on parcel #1; George Hew’s special permit request for a home occupation will have a public hearing on 8/27/08; and Roseland Ranch will be forwarded to the Town Board for a possible moratorium waiver.


Supervisor Tetor thanked the Northern Dutchess Alliance for their presentation at the August workshop, and said the D.C. Supervisors and Mayors will meet next month.  His monthly Supervisor’s report included the following items: 1) Town Revenues – the town’s finances are in good shape. He outlined where the revenues come from (property 
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taxes, court revenues, mortgage and sales taxes, the Transfer Station, State aid for the Highway Dept. and other town revenues).  The State’s revenue sharing program ($11K)

may be in jeopardy, so the budget process may be more challenging. 2) Senior Assistance – programs are available to help Senior Citizens this winter – HEAP and WRAP.  Both programs are accessed through the County Office of the Aging at 486-2555. 3) Saturday, September 13th will be the 50th Community Day.  Congratulations to the sponsor, the Stanford Grange.


Councilwoman Stern was absent for this meeting but left her Fire Commissioners and Pine Plains School Board liaison reports for inclusion in the Minutes. From the Fire Commissioners 7/16/08 meeting: Tom Shaffer resigned as Rescue Squad Captain and was replace by Steve Ashton and Mike Brown as 1st Lieutenant; new radios will be discussed next month when a final count is done; the generator and storage shed are almost completed, a “couple of thousand” under budget, the Air Vac system filter was replaced and the old fuel tank is obsolete and can be donated; they are working on the ambulance’s brakes; the ice compressors were serviced; the Commissioners are working with the Town to get a gutter water recovery system for the Town Hall, the cost of which will be shared; the Rec. hydrant was installed; there were four new EMT volunteers, and one current volunteer has completed EMT training; oxygen tanks and backboards need to be replaced, and turn-out gear has been ordered; and since communicating with the group home on Cold Spring Road, the number of rescue calls has dropped dramatically.  The Fire Commissioners will meet again on 8/19/08.      From the School Board meetings on 6/18, 7/10 and 7/23 and 8/6/08: The June 17th budget election results were ratified; their re-organizational meeting was held with Helen McQuade elected President and Bruce Kimball Vice President; the Superintendent’s contract was re-approved; there are two district websites – www.pineplainsschools.org and www.ppcsd.org; fees for facilities’ use under the contingency budget are on the district’s website; a gingerbread house baking pan was donated for the school’s use; the athletic capital improvement project is almost completed; ways are being looked into to repair the masonry at Seymour Smith; the plans for the required electrical panel in the high school have been sent to the State Education Dept. for approval; the facilities department is working on an energy saving program with NYSERDA; the County’s YMCA proposed a child-care plan for early-dismissal days; the elementary facilities studies continue; and the Durst Corp. donated $1500 to defray the cost of using the Red Hook Golf course since the Carvel course if closed.  Their next meeting will be on 8/27/08.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:

Johanna Shafer, Decker Road – asked about the tennis court’s repairs and the Recreation’s long range plans.  She also asked Supervisor Tetor to put her name on the Town website as a CAC member.  Supervisor Tetor replied that he had a list of seven or more changes to the website.

HIGHWAY:

1. DUTCHESS COUNTY SNOW AND ICE AGREEMENT FOR 2008-2009: Supervisor Tetor read the following resolution:
TOWN OF STANFORD

RESOLUTION #14 OF 2008

At a meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Stanford, held on August 14th, 2008, Supervisor David Tetor      offered the following Resolution and moved its adoption, seconded by    Councilwoman Joyce Hadden:

WHEREAS, the Town Superintendent of Highways has been requested by the County of Dutchess to participate in the regional County Highway Snow and Ice Control Program within the boundaries of the Town, and


WHEREAS, and logically, an earlier or sooner response factor can be provided by Town units and personnel within the locale thereby benefiting the overall safety and welfare of town residents and local community interest, and


WHEREAS, such participation by the town in removing snow from designated County highways, and by sanding and salting or otherwise treating them for the purpose of maintaining highway safety and accessibility for emergency services, is specifically authorized by Article 6, Section 135 of the New York State Highway Law, now,
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RESOLVED, that the Town Highway Superintendent be and is herein authorized to perform such work as is found necessary, and at hourly rates as agreed upon by the

Town and the County for the renting and hiring of such equipment for the Winter season 2008 – 2009.

I, Ritamary Bell, Clerk of the Town of Stanford, DO HEREBY CERTIFY that the foregoing is a true copy of a resolution offered and adopted at a meeting of the Town Board held on August 14th, 2008.

Roll call vote as follows:
Robert Cadwallader – yes


Joyce Hadden – yes

Arthur Hart – yes

Virginia Stern – absent

David Tetor – yes

2. OTHER: Highway Supt. Myers reported that they had been changing culvert pipes, clearing ditches, cutting brush and doing oil and stone work.

OLD BUSINESS:

1. PLANNING BOARD VACANCY: A motion was made by David Tetor, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to appoint Conrad Levenson to fill the vacant position on the Planning Board.  Mr. Tetor added that Mr. Levenson had already attended several Planning Board meetings.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – absent; David Tetor - yes.

NEW BUSINESS:

1. VERIZON CELL TOWER – MILLBROOK SCHOOL: A motion was made by David Tetor, seconded by Arthur Hart, to leave the Public Hearing period open for the Special Permit Application for Verizon Wireless at 131 Millbrook School Road until October 6th, 2008, at which time the Town Board will hold a Special Meeting.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – absent; David Tetor - yes.

2. DEPUTY TOWN CLERK VACANCY: On the recommendation of Town Clerk Ritamary Bell, a motion was made by Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Joyce Hadden, to appoint Elizabeth Ashton as new Deputy Town Clerk, at $10.64 per hour until January 2009.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – absent; David Tetor - yes.

3. TAX COLLECTOR VACANCY: Supervisor Tetor stated that he was currently in discussions with present Tax Collector Sally Wing, and the Town Board would need to set a salary rate for 2009 during the budget process.

4. MORATORIUM WAIVER REQUEST—ROSELAND RANCH: A motion was made by Arthur Hart, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to set a public hearing for Roseland Ranch’s request for a moratorium waiver for Thursday, September 18th, 2008 at 7:30 PM.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – absent; David Tetor - yes.

5. COURT: RESOLUTIONS TO 1) FORWARD AUDIT TO THE OFFICE OF COURT ADMINISTRATION AND 2) ALLOW JUSTICES TO APPLY FOR A J.C.A.P. GRANT:  Supervisor Tetor read the following resolutions:
RESOLUTION #15 OF 2008

A RESOLUTION TO ACKNOWLEDGE THE COMPLETION OF THE AUDIT

FOR THE TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN JUSTICES

WHEREAS, the State of New York Unified Court System requires that all town and village justices provide their court records and dockets to their respective Town Boards through Section 2019-a of the Uniform Justice Court Act, and

WHEREAS, such records must then be examined or audited and that fact be entered into the Minutes of the Town’s proceedings, and
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WHEREAS, the Unified Court System’s Action Plan for the Justice Courts, announced in November 2006, includes initiatives to improve accountability and controls 

over Justice Court finances and records, as well as increased monitoring of town and village boards’ compliance with Section 2019-A;

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town of Stanford Town Board is acknowledging that the required audit has been completed for Town of Stanford Justice Dennis Smith and Town of Stanford Justice Frank Weber, Jr., and is forwarding said audits to the Director of Internal Audit of the NYS Office of Court Administration.

On this 14th day of August, 2008 a motion was made by Supervisor David Tetor

and seconded by Councilman Robert Cadwallader

Roll Call Vote as follows:
Councilman Robert Cadwallader – yes






Councilwoman Joyce Hadden – yes






Councilman Arthur Hart – yes






Councilwoman Virginia Stern – absent






Supervisor David Tetor – yes
RESOLUTION #16 OF 2008

TO ALLOW THE TOWN OF STANFORD JUSTICE COURT 

TO APPLY FOR A 2008 JUSTICE COURT ASSISTANCE PROGRAM (JCAP) GRANT

Motion made by:__David Tetor__________

Seconded by:_____Joyce Hadden________

WHEREAS the Town of Stanford Justice Court has been given the opportunity to apply for a 2008 Justice Court Assistance Program ( JCAP) Grant, and

WHEREAS the Town of Stanford Town Board enthusiastically supports any outside funding for equipment and/or renovations, 

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town of Stanford Town Board supports the Town of Stanford Justice Court in making their application for the 2008 Justice Court Assistance Program Grant in requesting up to the maximum amount allowed per jurisdiction, 

AND BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that this resolution, certified on the 14th day of August, 2008, be included with their grant application and be forwarded to the New York State Office of Court Administration.

Roll Call vote as follows:
Robert Cadwallader – yes





Joyce Hadden – yes





Arthur Hart – yes





Virginia Stern – absent





David Tetor – yes

Certified this 14th day of August, 2008

6. CABLEVISION CONTRACT: Supervisor Tetor reported that he had met with Roger Connor of Cablevision regarding the proposed new contract.  Mr. Tetor had forwarded the proposed contract to a friend who has dealt with these matters for his review.  Discussion should continue in September, and a public hearing will need to be scheduled for possibly October.

7. BUDGET: Department heads have until Sept. 8th to hand in their budget, with a Tentative Budget mandated to be filed with the Town Clerk by September 30th.

8. LIQUOR LICENSE RENEWAL NOTIFICATION FROM UNCLE SONNY’S CAFÉ AND PIZZERIA: The Town Board has accepted Uncle Sonny’s notification of their liquor license renewal and it has been filed with the Town Clerk.

9.  BUDGET RESOLUTIONS: The following Budget resolutions were read by Supervisor Tetor:

2008 BUDGET RESOLUTION #17 of 2008 - GENERAL FUND

Motion made by: David Tetor

Seconded by: Arthur Hart
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WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2008 General Budget line items that will exceed the amount available in certain budget lines, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has funds available in other lines and needs to transfer such funds to provide for expenditures,


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to the budget lines listed below for the 2008 General Budget as follows:

ACCOUNT



   

INCREASE

  DECREASE

	00-01-1010-40 – Town Board contractual - Codes
	$ 5,062.50
	

	00-01-1110-41 – Court - prosecutor
	$ 8,000.00
	

	00-01-1440-40 - Engineer
	$ 1,428.92
	

	00-01-1990-40 – Contingency
	
	$ 6,491.42

	00-04-5132-43 – Highway – oil tanks 
	$ 25,000.00
	

	00-07-8010-41 – Cell Tower
	$ 4,820.00
	

	
	
	


         

     TOTAL:     $ 44,311.42                   $ 6,491.42

REVENUES

	00-1090 – Tax penalties
	$ 5,500.00

	00-1170 – Cable franchise fees
	$ 19,500.00

	00-2113 – Cell Tower
	$ 4,820.00

	00-2610 – Fines
	$ 8,000.00






       
     TOTAL:     $ 37,820.00

Roll Call Vote as follows:  Robert Cadwallader, - yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Virginia Stern – absent; David Tetor – yes

Resolution # 17 of 2008 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board members present. 

2008 BUDGET RESOLUTION #18 of 2008 - HIGHWAY FUND

Motion made by: David Tetor

Seconded by: Robert Cadwallader

WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2008 Highway Budget line items that will exceed the amount available in certain budget lines, and

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has funds available in other lines and needs to transfer such funds to provide for expenditures,

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to the budget lines listed below for the 2008 Highway Budget as follows:

ACCOUNT



   

INCREASE

  DECREASE

	01-04-5110-41 – Hot/Cold mix
	
	$ 15,000.00

	01-04-5110-45 – Culvert Pipe
	$ 2,000.00
	

	01-04-5110-46 - Engineering
	
	$ 2,000.00

	01-04-5130-20 – Equipment
	$ 329.00
	

	01-04-5130-42 – Parts
	
	$ 5,329.00

	01-04-5130-45 – Outside Repairs
	
	$ 5,000.00

	01-04-5130-48 – Fuel
	$ 10,000.00
	

	01-04-5142-41 – Sand
	$ 15,000.00
	

	01-08-9060-80 – Medical
	
	$ 951.00

	01-08-9060-80 – Workers Comp.
	$ 951.00
	


         

   


     TOTAL:     $ 28,280.00                  $ 28,280.00

Roll Call Vote as follows:  Robert Cadwallader, - yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Virginia Stern – absent; David Tetor – yes

Resolution # 18 of 2008 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board members present.  

10. OTHER: The Supervisor made mention that the County’s “211” help line was available to answer questions on employment, shelter, elder care, disabilities, etc.  Councilman Cadwallader and Town Clerk Bell spoke of the recent demonstration of the
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new ballot marking device at the Board of Elections that will be available at every polling place for disabled voters for the September Primary. 


A motion was made at 10:10 PM by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to close the regular meeting and enter into an Executive Session regarding litigation and personnel.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – absent; David Tetor - yes.

A motion was made at 11:07 PM by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Robert Cadwallader; to close the Executive Session and go back into the regular meeting.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – absent; David Tetor – yes.

A motion was made by David Tetor, seconded by Joyce Hadden, to approve the 2009 Salary plan, as follows:
	2009 Budget Salaries
	
	adopted 8/14/08
	

	POSITION
	2009 Adopted
	Hrs.
	Name

	Assessor 
	$29,260.00
	
	Stephan Gotovich

	Assessor Secy 
	$15.41
	18 hrs. wk.
	Mona Lantz

	Assessors Aides-BAR
	$14.63
	50 hrs. yr.
	Ritamary Bell

	Attorney 
	$10,000.00
	
	William Bogle, Jr.

	Bookkeeper
	$46,502.50
	
	Bonnie Hall

	Budget Officer 
	$2,299.00
	
	David Tetor

	Budget Officer-asst
	$4,180.00
	
	Bonnie Hall

	Building Inspector  
	$29,260.00
	20 hrs. wk.
	Donald Smith

	Building Inspector Secy
	$15.41
	16 hrs. wk.
	Katrina Alexander

	CAC Secy  
	$13.90
	80 hrs yr.
	Elizabeth Ashton

	Court Clerk
	$15.68
	15 hrs. wk.
	Carolyn Harklerode

	Court Clerk
	$15.68
	30 hrs. wk.
	Patty Koch

	Dog Control Officer 
	$3,000.00
	
	James Schulhoff

	Historian 
	$1,254.00
	
	Dorothy Burdick

	Highway-custodian
	$13.17
	2 hrs. wk.
	Stephen Snyder

	Highway-Deputy Supt.
	$1,622.00
	
	Jeffery Wendover

	Highway-flagmen
	$11.91
	
	

	Highway-HMEO
	$21.31
	
	D. Brennan, J. Schulhoff

	
	
	
	T. Dewhirst, J. Wendover

	Highway-HMEO
	scale-3/2009
	
	C. Wilser

	Highway-HMEO
	scale-6/2009
	
	M. Germond

	Highway -MEO
	$18.98
	
	R. Gallinger

	Highway-Secy.
	$15.41
	18 hrs. wk.
	Meghan O'Connor

	Highway Superintendent 
	$55,250.00
	
	James Myers

	Highway-Wingmen 
	$11.91
	
	

	Justice
	$11,100.00
	
	Frank Weber, Jr.

	Justice
	$11,100.00
	
	Dennis Smith

	mower/maintenance-seasonal
	$13.90
	Mar. - Nov.
	

	Planning Board Secy
	$14.63
	500 hrs. yr.
	Mary Dalton

	Records Mgmt. Clerk
	$13.17
	250 hrs. yr.
	Eleanor Ferris

	Registrar of Vital Statistics
	included in T/C salary
	
	Ritamary Bell

	Supervisor 
	$15,112.00
	
	David Tetor

	Tax Collector 
	$4,347.20
	
	

	Town Board
	$4,843.58
	
	R. Cadwallader, A. Hart,

	
	
	
	J. Hadden, V. Stern

	Town Clerk 
	$25,400.00
	
	Ritamary Bell

	Town Clerk Deputy
	$13.80
	680 hrs. yr.
	Donna Howay

	Town Clerk Deputy
	$10.64/$13.90
	480 hrs. yr.
	Elizabeth Ashton

	Town Hall Custodian
	$13.17
	8 hrs. wk.
	Stephen Snyder

	Transfer Station custodians
	$14.63
	
	G. Koch, PJ Agnello, K.Koch

	Transfer Station custodian
	$16.19
	
	T. Hoagland

	Zoning Board-Secy
	$14.63
	96 hrs. yr.
	Mona Lantz

	Base salary for new employees: 80% of salary grade.

After 6 months: 100%
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	2009 Budget Salaries
	
	
	

	Recreation
	2009 Adopted
	
	

	POSITION
	Rate
	hours
	Name

	Recreation Director
	$9,969.37
	
	Richard Dalzell

	Rec. Director Assistant
	$14.63
	392 hrs.
	

	Recreation Secy.
	$14.63
	225 hrs.
	Karla  Triola

	Waterfront Director
	$13.17 / $13.69
	315 hrs.
	

	Waterfront Asst. Director
	$10.45 / $10.71
	140 hrs.
	

	Swim Team Coach (2)
	$9.41 / $9.67
	130 hrs.
	

	Land Director
	$12.10 / $13.06
	230 hrs.
	

	Land Director Assistant -- 2 @
	$7.68 / $7.84
	204 hrs.
	

	Arts & Crafts Director
	$9.67 / $12.28
	60 hrs.
	

	Arts & Crafts Assistant -- 1 @
	$7.68
	54 hrs.
	

	Custodian/Janitor
	$10.45 / $11.67
	177 hrs.
	

	Maintenance-custodial
	$10.71 / $11.13
	466 hrs.
	

	Maintenance - mower
	$13.90
	847 hrs.
	

	Gate Manager
	$ 9.41 / $ 9.67
	175 hrs.
	

	Gate Guards
	$ 8.88 / $9.14
	585 hrs.
	

	Lifeguards 1st year
	$8.88
	
	

	Lifeguards 2nd year
	$9.14
	
	

	Lifeguards 3rd year
	$9.41
	
	

	Lifeguards 4th year
	$9.67
	
	

	Lifeguards 5th year
	$9.93
	
	

	W.S.I. - 1st year
	$9.93
	
	

	W.S.I. - 2nd year
	$10.19
	
	

	W.S.I. - 3rd year
	$10.45
	
	

	W.S.I. - 4th year
	$10.71
	
	

	W.S.I. - 5th year
	$10.97
	
	


Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – absent; David Tetor - yes.

A motion was made at 11:30 PM by Joyce Hadden, Seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to adjourn the meeting.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – absent; David Tetor – yes.









Respectfully submitted,









Ritamary Bell 








Town Clerk
